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FSA is Accepting CRP Continuous Enrollment Offers 
The Farm Service Agency (FSA) is accepting offers for specific conservation practices under 
the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) Continuous Signup. 

In exchange for a yearly rental payment, farmers enrolled in the program agree to remove environmentally 
sensitive land from agricultural production and to plant species that will improve environmental health and 
quality. The program’s long-term goal is to re-establish valuable land cover to improve water quality, prevent 
soil erosion, and reduce loss of wildlife habitat. Contracts for land enrolled in CRP are 10-15 years in length. 

Under continuous CRP signup, environmentally sensitive land devoted to certain conservation practices can 
be enrolled in CRP at any time. Offers for continuous enrollment are not subject to competitive bidding during 
specific periods. Instead they are automatically accepted provided the land and producer meet certain 
eligibility requirements and the enrollment levels do not exceed the statutory cap. 

For more information, including a list of acceptable practices, contact your local County USDA Service Center 
or visit fsa.usda.gov/crp. 
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Transitioning Expiring CRP Land to Beginning, Veteran or 
Underserved Farmers and Ranchers 

CRP contract holders are encouraged to transition their Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) acres to 
beginning, veteran or socially disadvantaged farmers or ranchers through the Transition Incentives Program 
(TIP). TIP provides annual rental payments to the landowner or operator for up to two additional years after 
the CRP contract expires. 

CRP contract holders no longer need to be a retired or retiring owner or operator to transition their land. TIP 
participants must agree to sell, have a contract to sell, or agree to lease long term (at least five years) land 
enrolled in an expiring CRP contract to a beginning, veteran, or socially disadvantaged farmer or rancher who 
is not a family member. 

Beginning, veteran or social disadvantaged farmers and ranchers and CRP participants may enroll in TIP 
beginning two years before the expiration date of the CRP contract. The TIP application must be submitted 
prior to completing the lease or sale of the affected lands. New landowners or renters that return the land to 
production must use sustainable grazing or farming methods. 

For more information, contact your local County USDA Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Waiver of DCIA Compliance for Commodity and Farm 
Storage Facility Loan Programs 
On January 27, 2021, the Biden-Harris Administration suspended all debt collections, foreclosures, and other 
adverse actions for borrowers of direct farm loans and Farm Storage Facility Loans (FSFL) through USDA’s 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) because of the national public health emergency caused by the Coronavirus 
pandemic. 

It has been determined that the January 2021 suspension included a waiver of the Debt Collection 
Improvement Act (DCIA) noncompliance for issuing new Marketing Assistance Loans (MAL), Loan Deficiency 
Payments (LDP) or FSFL to borrowers who are in delinquent status with FSFL or farm loans. 

Under normal circumstances, DCIA specifies that a person cannot obtain Federal financial assistance in the 
form of loans (other than disaster loans), loan insurance, or guarantees if that person has delinquent Federal 
non-tax debt. MAL, LDP, and FSFL programs administered by FSA are currently subject to these statutory 
constraints. 

FSA county offices will review MALs, LDPs, and FSFLs that were previously denied on or after January 27, 
2021, because of DCIA noncompliance. Offices will notify applicants of the waiver provisions and the 
opportunity to obtain a loan. All applicable eligibility requirements remain in place with the exception of DCIA 
waiver. 

Reach out to your local FSA office for more information. To find your local office, visit farmers.gov/service-
locator. 

 

Linkage Requirements for Payments Received Under 
WHIP+ and/or QLA 

If you received a payment under the Wildfires and Hurricanes Indemnity Program+ (WHIP+) or the Quality 
Loss Adjustment Program (QLA) for crop production and/or quality losses occurring in 2018, 2019, or 2020 
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crop years, you are required to meet linkage requirements by obtaining federal crop insurance or Non-Insured 
Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) coverage at the 60/100 level, or higher, for both the 2022 and 2023 
crop years. 

When applying for WHIP+ or QLA, form FSA-895 (Crop Insurance and/or NAP Coverage Agreement) was 
submitted acknowledging the requirement to obtain federal crop insurance, if available, or NAP coverage if 
federal crop insurance is not available. The coverage requirement is applicable to the physical location county 
of the crop that received WHIP+ and/or QLA benefits.  

Producers should not delay contacting their federal crop insurance agent or local county FSA Office to inquire 
about coverage options, as failure to obtain the applicable coverage by the sales/application closing 
date will result in the required refund of WHIP+ benefits received on the applicable crop, plus 
interest. You can determine if crops are eligible for federal crop insurance or NAP by visiting the RMA 
website. 

For more information, contact your local county USDA Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Disaster Assistance Available for Livestock Losses 
The Livestock Indemnity Program (LIP) provides assistance to you for livestock deaths in excess of normal 
mortality caused by adverse weather, disease and attacks by animals reintroduced into the wild by the federal 
government or protected by federal law. 

For disease losses, FSA county committees can accept veterinarian certifications that livestock deaths were 
directly related to adverse weather and unpreventable through good animal husbandry and management. 

For 2021 livestock losses, you must file a notice within 30 calendar days of when the loss is first apparent. 
You then must provide the following supporting documentation to your local FSA office no later than 60 
calendar days after the end of the calendar year in which the eligible loss condition occurred. 

• Proof of death documentation 

• Copy of grower’s contracts 

• Proof of normal mortality documentation 

USDA has established normal mortality rates for each type and weight range of eligible livestock, i.e. Adult 
Beef Cow = 1.5% and Non-Adult Beef Cattle (less than 250 pounds) = 5%. These established percentages 
reflect losses that are considered expected or typical under “normal” conditions. 

In addition to filing a notice of loss, you must also submit an application for payment by March 1, 2022. 

For more information, contact your local USDA Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Keeping Livestock Inventory Records 
Livestock inventory records are necessary in the event of a natural disaster, so remember to keep them 
updated. 

When disasters strike, the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) can help you if you’ve suffered excessive 
livestock death losses and grazing or feed losses due to eligible natural disasters. 

To participate in livestock disaster assistance programs, you’ll be required to provide verifiable documentation 
of death losses resulting from an eligible adverse weather event and must submit a notice of loss to your local 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?data=04%7C01%7C%7C193abdbb8c774c8a6d2c08d961c66884%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637648327042350883%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&reserved=0&sdata=tYtxRCccqDfXDwodovmcdKCwui2A6YwbEO5%2FY%2Fp5xmI%3D&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwebapp.rma.usda.gov%2Fapps%2FActuarialInformationBrowser2018%2FCropCriteria.aspx%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?data=04%7C01%7C%7C193abdbb8c774c8a6d2c08d961c66884%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637648327042350883%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&reserved=0&sdata=tYtxRCccqDfXDwodovmcdKCwui2A6YwbEO5%2FY%2Fp5xmI%3D&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwebapp.rma.usda.gov%2Fapps%2FActuarialInformationBrowser2018%2FCropCriteria.aspx%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?data=04%7C01%7C%7C193abdbb8c774c8a6d2c08d961c66884%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637648327042350883%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&reserved=0&sdata=7SG7k5Xuz5lSXkRbAuKRA0n1ff6UgJdNhyMo3TMGjhU%3D&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


FSA office within 30 calendar days of when the loss of livestock is apparent. For grazing or feed losses, you 
must submit a notice of loss to your local FSA office within 30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent and 
should maintain documentation and receipts. 

You should record all pertinent information regarding livestock inventory records including: 

• Documentation of the number, kind, type, and weight range of livestock 

• Beginning inventory supported by birth recordings or purchase receipts. 

For more information on documentation requirements, contact your local County USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Update Your Records 

FSA is cleaning up our producer record database and needs your help. Please report any changes of 
address, zip code, phone number, email address or an incorrect name or business name on file to our office. 
You should also report changes in your farm operation, like the addition of a farm by lease or purchase. You 
should also report any changes to your operation in which you reorganize to form a Trust, LLC or other legal 
entity.  

FSA and NRCS program participants are required to promptly report changes in their farming operation to the 
County Committee in writing and to update their Farm Operating Plan on form CCC-902. 

To update your records, contact your local County USDA Service Center. 

 

Making Farm Reconstitutions 

When changes in farm ownership or operation take place, a farm reconstitution is necessary. The 
reconstitution — or recon — is the process of combining or dividing farms or tracts of land based on the 
farming operation. 

To be effective for the current Fiscal Year (FY), farm combinations and farm divisions must be requested 
by August 1 of the FY for farms subject to the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price Loss Coverage 
(PLC) program. A reconstitution is considered to be requested when all of the required signatures are on 
FSA-155 and all other applicable documentation, such as proof of ownership, is submitted. 

Total Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) and non-ARC/PLC farms may be reconstituted at any time.  

The following are the different methods used when doing a farm recon: 

• Estate Method — the division of bases, allotments and quotas for a parent farm among heirs in 
settling an estate 

• Designation of Landowner Method — may be used when (1) part of a farm is sold or ownership is 
transferred; (2) an entire farm is sold to two or more persons; (3) farm ownership is transferred to two 
or more persons; (4) part of a tract is sold or ownership is transferred; (5) a tract is sold to two or more 
persons; or (6) tract ownership is transferred to two or more persons. In order to use this method, the 
land sold must have been owned for at least three years, or a waiver granted, and the buyer and 
seller must sign a Memorandum of Understanding 

• DCP Cropland Method — the division of bases in the same proportion that the DCP cropland for 
each resulting tract relates to the DCP cropland on the parent tract 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


• Default Method — the division of bases for a parent farm with each tract maintaining the bases 
attributed to the tract level when the reconstitution is initiated in the system. 

 For questions on your farm reconstitution, contact your local County USDA Service Center. 

 

Loans for Targeted Underserved Producers 

The Farm Service Agency (FSA) has several loan programs to help you start or continue an agriculture 
production. Farm ownership and operating loans are available.    

While all qualified producers are eligible to apply for these loan programs, FSA has provided priority funding 
for members of targeted underserved applicants.  

A targeted underserved applicant is one of a group whose members have been subjected to racial, ethnic or 
gender prejudice because of his or her identity as members of the group without regard to his or her individual 
qualities.  

For purposes of this program, targeted underserved groups are women, African Americans, American 
Indians, Alaskan Natives, Hispanics, Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders. 

FSA loans are only available to applicants who meet all the eligibility requirements and are unable to obtain 
the needed credit elsewhere. 

 

Submit Loan Requests for Financing Early 
The Farm Loan team in your local County is already working on operating loans for spring 2022 and asks 
potential borrowers to submit their requests early so they can be timely processed. The farm loan team can 
help determine which loan programs are best for applicants.  

FSA offers a wide range of low-interest loans that can meet the financial needs of any farm operation for just 
about any purpose. The traditional farm operating and farm ownership loans can help large and small farm 
operations take advantage of early purchasing discounts for spring inputs as well expenses throughout the 
year.  

Microloans are a simplified loan program that will provide up to $50,000 for both Farm Ownership and 
Operating Microloans to eligible applicants. These loans, targeted for smaller and non-traditional operations, 
can be used for operating expenses, starting a new operation, purchasing equipment, and other needs 
associated with a farming operation.  Loans to beginning farmers and members of underserved groups are a 
priority. 

Other types of loans available include: 

Marketing Assistance Loans allow producers to use eligible commodities as loan collateral and obtain a 9-
month loan while the crop is in storage. These loans provide cash flow to the producer and allow them to 
market the crop when prices may be more advantageous.   

Farm Storage Facility Loans can be used to build permanent structures used to store eligible commodities, 
for storage and handling trucks, or portable or permanent handling equipment. A variety of structures are 
eligible under this loan, including bunker silos, grain bins, hay storage structures, and refrigerated structures 
for vegetables and fruit. A producer may borrow up to $500,000 per loan.   



 

USDA Offers Options for Signing and Sharing Documents 
Online 

Farmers and ranchers working with USDA’s Farm Service Agency or Natural Resources Conservation 
Service can now sign and share documents online in just a few clicks. By using Box or OneSpan, producers 
can digitally complete business transactions without leaving their homes or agricultural operations. Both 
services are free, secure, and available for multiple FSA and NRCS programs. 

Box is a secure, cloud-based site where FSA or NRCS documents can be managed and shared. Producers 
who choose to use Box can create a username and password to access their secure Box account, where 
documents can be downloaded, printed, manually signed, scanned, uploaded, and shared digitally with 
Service Center staff. This service is available to any FSA or NRCS customer with access to a mobile device 
or computer with printer connectivity. 

OneSpan is a secure eSignature solution for FSA and NRCS customers. Like Box, no software downloads or 
eAuthentication is required for OneSpan. Instead, producers interested in eSignature through OneSpan can 
confirm their identity through two-factor authentication using a verification code sent to their mobile device or 
a personalized question and answer. Once identity is confirmed, documents can be reviewed and e-signed 
through OneSpan via the producer’s personal email address. Signed documents immediately become 
available to the appropriate Service Center staff. 

Box and OneSpan are both optional services for customers interested in improved efficiency in signing and 
sharing documents with USDA, and they do not replace existing systems using eAuthentication for digital 
signature. Instead, these tools provide additional digital options for producers to use when conducting 
business with FSA or NRCS. 

USDA Service Center staff are available to help producers get started with Box and OneSpan through a few 
simple steps. Please visit farmers.gov/service-locator to find your local office and let Service Center staff 
know you’re interested in signing and sharing documents through these new features. In most cases, one 
quick phone call will be all that is needed to initiate the process. 

Visit farmers.gov/mydocs to learn more about Box and OneSpan, steps for getting started, and additional 
resources for conducting business with USDA online. 

To learn more about program flexibilities and Service Center status during the coronavirus pandemic, 
visit farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

 

USDA Expands Farmers.gov to Include Farm Records 
Producers with farmers.gov accounts can now access farm records and maps online, the latest self-service 
feature added to the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) website. 

You can quickly and easily access your land information in real time by desktop computer, tablet or phone. 
Capabilities include: 

• View, print and export detailed farm records such as cropland, base acres, yields, CRP acres, land 
ownership details, and much more; 

• View, print and export farm/tract maps that can be provided to lenders, chemical or fertilizer providers, 
and FSA for reporting acreage and crop insurance agents; and 

• Export common land unit (field) boundaries as ESRI shapefiles. 
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The ability to access these records on demand without a visit to the service center saves you time and 
money. 

Farmers.gov now includes the most popular functionalities from FSAFarm+, the FSA portal for producers, 
while providing enhanced functionality and an improved user experience. A new enhancement expands the 
scope of accessibility to include farmers and ranchers who are members of an entity, as well as people with a 
power of attorney form (FSA-211) on file with FSA. 

Managing USDA Business Online 

Using farmers.gov, producers, entities and those acting on their behalf can also: 

• View, upload, download, and e-sign conservation documents. 

• Request financial assistance, including submitting a program application. 

• View and submit conservation requests. 

• View technical references and submit questions. 

• Access information on current and past conservation practices, plans and contracts. 

• Report practice completion and request practice certification. 

• View farm loan and interest information (producers only). 

Future plans include adding the ability to import and view other shapefiles, such as precision agriculture 
planting boundaries. 

To access your information, you’ll will need a USDA eAuth account to login to farmers.gov. After obtaining an 
eAuth account, producers should visit farmers.gov and sign into the site’s authenticated portal via the Sign 
In/Sign Up link at the top right of the website. Google Chrome, Mozilla Firefox or Microsoft Edge are the 
recommended browsers to access the feature. 

In addition to the self-service features available by logging into farmers.gov, the website also has ample 
information on USDA programs, including pandemic assistance, farm loans, disaster assistance, conservation 
programs and crop insurance. Recently, USDA updated the navigation and organization of the site as well as 
added some new webpages, including “Get Involved,” “Common Forms,” and “Translations.” Learn more 
about these changes. 

 

Streamlining How You Find Information on Farmers.gov 

If you’ve been to farmers.gov before, things may look a little different from the last time you were here. We’ve 
made some changes, to improve how you find information so that you can find what you need even more 
easily and efficiently.  

The big, green navigation bar near the top of every page – it’s different now. It opens up, to show descriptions 
and subtopics, making it quicker and easier to figure out what’s where and reduce guessing. Why? Two 
reasons: First, farmers.gov has grown a lot over the years and the old navigation wasn’t designed for the 
load. Second, because you asked for it.  We analyzed your comments through the “Feedback” button on the 
site and tested our new designs and information organization with real farmers and ranchers through surveys 
and live testing sessions.  

Along with the new website navigation, we restructured how our pages and topics are grouped and organized 
to help you easily access the information you need. We also relabeled some of our existing pages using more 
direct language. This means that pages or information you’ve used before may have different labels or be in 
new places.  
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Important changes:  

• The old Fund page is now called Loans. The Loans page has information and resources about USDA 
loans, including the Farm Loan Programs.  

• The Recover page is now Protection and Recovery. This page has information to help you prepare 
and recover from natural disasters, and to mitigate risk for your operation.  

• The Conserve page is now Conservation. This page hasn’t changed much and still has information on 
how to implement conservation practices, improve and preserve natural resources, and address 
conservation concerns.  

• The Manage page is now Working With Us. This page connects you with resources that tell you how 
USDA can help you start, expand, enhance, or improve your agricultural operation.  

• The Connect page has been replaced with Your Business, a guide to USDA resources that cater to 
your specific operation.  Information that was on the Connect page has been moved to the Contact 
Us page and the Get Involved page.  

We are always updating farmers.gov based on your feedback and to stay up-to-date with important USDA 
announcements. We’ve recently created some new webpages, and updated some existing ones, to better 
equip you with the vital information you need. There are even more new pages coming soon, so stay tuned!  

For farmers.gov, we don’t guess what farmers and ranchers want from a website. We start by asking, then 
test our designs with volunteers who are also farmers and ranchers.  

There’s a feedback button on every page of farmers.gov. Based on your feedback, we looked for ways to 
make our site easier to use and to build the information that you’re looking for. Live user testing 
sessions provide data, such as this heatmap, showing where testers tended to click during an exercise.  

You helped us create the new navigation design, the new information organization, and told us how to speak 
using your words, and not legalese.  

Check out farmers.gov today! 

 

 

South Dakota Farm Service Agency 

200 4th Street SW 
Huron, SD 57350 

Phone: 605-352-1160 
Fax: 855-243-6003 

Acting State Executive Director: 

Joseph Schultz 
  

Program Managers: 
 
Owen Fagerhaug - Conservation 
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Logan Kopfmann - Disaster Relief 
Theresa Hoadley - Program Delivery/ Price Support 
Ryan Vanden Berge - Farm Loan Program  

State Committee: 
 
Wayne Morgan 

 

To find contact information for your local office 
go to http://www.fsa.usda.gov/sd 
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